
NOVEMBER 7, 2023
Public Hearing on short-term Rental Law:

Trustee Lyden made the motion to open the public hearing on the Short Term Rental Law at 5:50 pm, seconded by Trustee Watt. All in favor motion carried.


Trustee Lyden explained that some wording in the proposed law was changed after the last public hearing on this matter. The required off-street parking was amended to 1 space per rental bedroom, no on-street parking will be allowed. The question was raised about the number of units in the Village. Trustee Lyden responded that there were a few B & B’s but no current units for short-term rental. There are currently no applications being processed, but some are expected. If necessary this law may be amended in the future to address problems as they arise.


Mayor Dievendorf made the motion to close the public hearing and open the floor to Michael Wieszchowski of GPI Engineering, seconded by Trustee Watt. Hearing closed at 5:56 pm. 
Dummy Light Replacement Study Report

Michael Wieszchowski presented a visual traffic study and made available printed copies. 

The scope of the study was to examine traffic operations and safety with and without the Dummy Light in place, review the historic and cultural impacts of not replacing the light, and discuss the benefits and disadvantages of reinstalling the light. 

Crash History (5 year history), prior to removal of the light: 10 property damage crashes in the period-2 left turn crashes, 3 right angle crashes, 1 sideswipe, 1 improper backing and 3 truck crashes involving the Dummy Light itself.

Crash History (1 year history) after removal: 7 property damage-1 left turn, 3 right angle, 1 head-on, 2 overtaking involving parked cars. Most were caused by disregarding the stop sign, or failure to yield right of way after the stop sign. Conclusion: less accidents on average with the light in place.

Capacity (volume of traffic passing through and time factor) traffic volume was consistent with and with-out the light.

Traffic Signal Warrant Analysis: Study of vehicle volume 4 hour/8 hour, peak hour, pedestrian, school crossing, coordinated signal system, crash experience, road way network, intersection near a grade crossing. The intersection met the 4 hour vehicle volume criteria, none others were met.

Agency Coordination & Public input: GPI contacted NYSDOT’s Cultural Resource group and Traffic Safety Group, as well as SHPO to discuss the replacement of the light. NYSDOT indicated the light (installed 1926) is on the National Register, which gives it some protection but it doesn’t mean it has to be replaced. Co-ordination with SHPO should occur before permanent removal or alterations made prior to reinstallation. Also the intersection is a State Touring Route. The intersection is owned and maintained by the Village, so NYSDOT has no say in what happens with the light, or any other improvements. NYSDOT also performed a traffic study that concluded that the traffic signal was not warranted and that NYSDOT would not support any traffic signal that doesn’t comply with the current requirements of the MUTCD.  Dummy Light does not comply.


SHPO responded that there is no legislative oversight regarding what occurs in the municipality. SHPO would only get involved if State or Federal Funds were used, or if Village asks for a review under SEQRA. GPI recommends that if the light is to be removed a SEQRA be requested.

Alternatives: Do nothing-keep stop signs, 7 crashes in one year, 3 times more than the five previous year. Reinstall the light with no improvements, better crash rates overall, but truck hits could remain, about 1 a year, with replacement costs attached. GPI recommends installing a “break away” base instead of the concreate-would entail working with SHPO. Install “No left turns for trucks” signs. If signs are in place, then any left-turn hits would put liability on the truck owner/driver. Reinstall the light and widen the intersection. This may reduce the number of crashes by allowing wider turns for trucks. Cost is high, obtaining right-of-way from property owners, and construction/inspection of the improvements ($150.000 to $200,000). Construct a single lane roundabout, with a symbolic dummy light in the center. This would again mean obtaining right-of-way, elimination of much of the diagonal parking to the south of the intersection, cost $2,000,000.00.
Conclusion: The Dummy Light reinstallation is justified, but improvements should be considered to reduce the risk of future damages.

CALL TO ORDER: Mayor Dievendorf called the regular meeting to order at 6:40 pm. In attendance were Trustees Jones, Lyden, Watt and Stetin.  Also present were Jerry and Sandra Ward, Peter J Briele, Supt WWTP, Peter A. Briele, Frank Nestle Supt DPW/Water/Fire Chief, Police Chief Raymond Renzi, Kylie Ferguson (Planning Board Chairman), Julie Slaper, and Diane Rumrill-Hall. Pat and Dave Edick and other members of the public.

The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.
Correspondence: There was none.
Public Comments: None

ADOPT THE AGENDA: Mayor Dievendorf asked if there were any additions to the agenda, there were none. Trustee Lyden made the motion to accept the agenda, seconded by Trustee Watt. All in favor, motion carried. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

MOTION by Trustee Jones made the motion to approve the October 3, 2023 minutes, seconded by Trustee Lyden. All in favor, motion carried.

GPI Dummy Light Action-Trustee Lyden:

Trustee Lyden made the motion to proceed on the restoration of the Dummy Light, seek quotes for the reinstallation/repair of same and send out RFP’s for a Feasibility Study of downtown traffic and possible solutions, seconded by Trustee Watt. Voting Aye were Mayor Dievendorf, Trustee Lyden, Trustee Stettin, Trustee Watt. Voting No was Trustee Jones. Motion carried.

VETERAN’S HONOR FLAGS: Trustee Stetin stated that applications are still being accepted, however no installations will be done until spring or later, weather permitting.
DRI Submission: Trustee Watt and Mayor Dievendorf attended a meeting at Herkimer Community College, where they made a 15 minute presentation regarding the application. Recipients will be notified next month.
Canajoharie-Palatine Bridge C of C-Janet Stanley: Janet was unable to be here due to the death of her father. The Village sends its condolences to the family. Trustee Lyden made the presentation on her behalf. The C 0f C is asking to have the evergreen tree in the Village Green removed, live trees do not thrive in that location, as it is planted on top of the old railroad bed, and be replaced annually with a fresh cut tree donated by a local business. This year’s tree will be purchased from Eric Trayhan and a stable solid wood base will be donated by VanMeter & VanMeter. Trustee Lyden made the motion to have the evergreen tree removed, seconded by Trustee Stettin. All in favor, motion carried. 
PLANNING BOARD: Kylie Ferguson stated that the change in wording regarding the off-street parking requirement necessitated this new Public Hearing. The revised law will be submitted to the State. It was revised to require 1 off-street parking space per bedroom, and the size of bedrooms was defined. A Special Use permit is required to operate a short term rental facility.


It was noted that the “no parking” on Floral Ave was received and filed by the State on September 26th.

CSEA Contract with Local #829: Trustees Lyden and Stettin negotiated a new contract with the union. Wages, holidays and some enhancements of benefits. Trustee Lyden made the MOTION to accept the contract, seconded by Trustee Stetin. All in favor, motion carried.

RFP Health Insurance-Trustee Lyden:

Trustee Lyden noted he had some RFP’s submitted, some were requesting additional information, all RFP’s must be in received by November 15.

CANAJOHARIE HOUSING AUTHORITY: Brittany Maring noted that JEM has been working with the CHA for a while. The CHA Board would like to have a contract with JEM to take over management of the CHA beginning January 1, 2024. She will still be the manager, but there will no longer be a local office In the Village. Trustee Lyden made the MOTION to sign a contract with JEM to take over management of the CHA, seconded by Trustee Stetin. All in favor, motion carried.
DEPARTMENT REPORTS:

JUSTICE: Mayor Dievendorf noted that Judge Catena has appointed Town Judge Philip Gizzi to fill the balance of Justice Jones term until April 1, 2025. At that time the Town and Village Court may be consolidated.
DPW/Water/Fire Department Report-Frank Nestle:
DPW REPORT
100 feet of new culvert pipe was installed on Cunningham Road, Montgomery County DPW DPW assisted us.
100+ ton of black top was put down by hand to repair pot holes and road damage.

Swale ditches were put in place in multiple locations to channel rain water from washing out driveways.

FD apron needed repair to concrete. We cut away the bad spots. New concrete and blacktop was utilized to make the finishing touches.

Mowing has been finished up.

Mowers have been winterized for storage.

Buckets and brush pick up is done for the year,  but residents continue to put waste out and we have had to continue picking them up for the last three weeks, which is past the stop date.

Replaced sidewalk on Burch St (Water break) and West Main St (Water break).

Sand pile for winter has been replenished.

Crusher run has been replaced from projects. 

Lift has been delivered and preparations for holiday decorations has begun.

All snow plows have been pulled from storage and are ready to go.

One sander has been installed on its truck, the other is ready, but due to continued yard waste and brush coming out we have not been able to install it.

Street sweeping has ben ongoing and will continue as long as the temperatures will allow.

We have had to replace several street signs as they have been taken down by cars, trucks, tractor trailers and possibly theft. (This takes days as every one of them needs to be called into mark out the locations before we do the install)

Leaves are being pickup daily (except two days while paving or picking up brush).

Regular fleet maintenance is always ongoing to help prevent major breakdowns.

WATER:
Monthly reports complete 

Mowing/trimming completed for year

Assisted DPW with paving

Harrow filter beds

Pulled algae out of Spring Pond

Worked on putting Wintergreen tower on line

Installed water meter and replaced a water meter

Clean Young and Gray Springs 3x weekly

Several UDig mark outs

Training in Latham

Got sand washer out of storage

WASTE WATER TREATMENT PLANT:

Work completed Oct 1- Oct 31:

Sludge Digester #2 – Flushed and cleared out the entire plumbing system for the blower including cleaning all of the diffusers that were plugged shut with debris and grit. The aeration system works as it should and the digester is back online.

Secondary Clarifier #2 – The annual maintenance has been completed, everything operates as it should. The clarifier is back online.

Completed all monthly reports and invoices and submitted them accordingly.

Cleaned secondary weirs and effluent channel weekly.

Repaired mower deck for BX tractor. Welded a wheel back on and serviced.

Took the big Kubota tractor to the tire shop where they replaced the front 2 badly worn tires.

Roosevelt's inspected the Ford F-250 and the 10 wheel International dump truck.

Completed a Water Treatment Chemical (WTC) Report and submitted to Polydyne Chemical who supplies our polymer used to press sludge. Polydyne then completed their portion of the Report and submitted that to NYSDEC.

Annual Test – Sent samples of our sludge cake from the sludge press to Pace for analysis.

Cleaned DO probes in Aeration tanks.

Serviced the Blowers for aeration and digester tanks.

FIRE DEPT:

The Fire Department has received a FEMA Grant for the purchase of new air packs, and they ordered new Scott Air Packs, they are expected to arrive in January. Mayor Dievendorf thanked the fire department for finding the grant and their perservence to follow it up. 
POLICE DEPARTMENT:


Chief Renzi noted that Officers Beevers and Chase are now working for the department. Firearm training has been completed. 
CODE ENFORCEMENT:


The former owner of 14 Wheeler Street, Robert Flint was fined $10,000.00 by Justice Dygert, for failure to clean up the property, which was sold at the County Auction. The Code Enforcement Officer has been in touch with the new owners of 14 Wheeler Street and 58 Otsego Street and advised instructed them on their responsibility to cleaning up the properties. Both new owners wish to build new homes on the sites.The Village is talking to a potential new Dog Control Officer, Cliff Dorrough has stepped down from that position. Six building permits were issued and there were 2 renewed.
SPECIAL PROJECT MANAGER: Jerry Ward

Mud Road Dam.


There has not been any correspondence from DEC regarding the issues at the dam site.
Beech Nut Demolition:

Demolition is progressing, an extension was requested and granted. Project should be completed by March 2024.
Wintergreen Park.

Plans are complete for the improvements at Wintergreen Park. Construction may begin in the spring: new pavilion, new restrooms, new septic service, and new playground. The following resolution is needed before the project can begin:

RESOLUTION NO. 18 OF 2023

WINTERGREEN PARK IMPROVEMENTS SEQRA LEAAD AGENCY STATUS

A resolution in connection with the Village of Canajoharie accepting Lead Agency status pursuant to the State Environmental Quality Review Act (SEQRA) regulations 6NYCRR Part 617.

WHEREAS, the Village of Canajoharie has determined that a need exists and it is necessary to renovate the existing bathroom facilities, replace the existing pavilion, and add a playground at Wintergreen Park: and


WHEREAS, the Village of Canajoharie is in the planning and design stages for said park improvement project; and


WHEREAS, the Village of Canajoharie has received a Montgomery County grant for said park improvement project; and


WHEREAS, as part of the State’s requirements, the Village of Canajoharie Village Board must comply with regulations required under the State Environmental Quality Review Act (SEQRA); and


NOW, on motion of Trustee Lyden, seconded by Trustee Watt, it is hereby 


RESOLVED, that the Village Board of the Village of Canajoharie hereby accepts Lead Agency Status pursuant to SEQRA regulations 6NYCRR Part 617 and authorizes PRIME AE Group of NY to complete the review of this project, and other matters related to SEQRA.
ROLL CALL VOTE: Mayor Yes, Trustee Lyden Yes, Trustee Jones Yes, Trustee Stetin Yes, Trustee Watt Yes.


I hereby certify that the above resolution is a true copy and exact copy of the resolutions passed by the Village of Canajoharie Village Board on 7th day of November 2023. ________________Amy Kretser, Village Clerk    Dated: November 9, 2023. 
Water Tower:


The water tower project is almost complete. There have been some issues with obtaining the water level information, Dennis Clark is working on the issue. A few minor things are in the process of being completed.

Spring Pond:

Dredging and rebuilding the wall will commence in the spring.

NYPA:   

A rebate of $36500 is due on the installation of the new LED streetlights. National Grid is also sending a rebate of $16,548. A maintenance agreement contract needs to be signed for the LED lights. The street lights themselves are to be financed, approximate 11 year payback period due to lower costs of the more efficient lights.
APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS:
Abstract #
Date

General
  Water
   Sewer
Water Proj

1.10.2023
10/2/23
$15,131.08
  $7.90
2.10.2023
10/5/23
$32,345.46
  $5,551.98    $32,762.08
3.10.2023
10/12/23
$39,251.35
$7,531.04
$13,722.63
$3,511.85
4.10.2023
10/26/23
$23,054.63
$4,281.83
$16,789.61
Trustee Watt made the MOTION to approve the abstracts completed in October, seconded by Trustee Lyden. All in favor, motion carried.

Mayor Dievendorf made the MOTION to adjourn, seconded by Trustee Watt. All in favor, motion carried.

Meeting adjourned at 7:35 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,
Amy S Kretser Village Clerk-Treasurer
NOVEMBER 17, 2023
Executive Session to Discuss Responses to RFP for Village Health Insurance Brokers

Meeting called to order 3:47 PM by Mayor Dievendorf. In attendance were Trustees Jones, Lyden, Stetin. Trustee Watt attended via phone due to illness. 

Trustee Lyden presented to the Board the two responses the Village received to the RFP that was sent out. One was from Marshall & Sterling Insurance (the Village’s current Broker due to their purchase of the Hearn Agency), the other was from Arthur J. Gallagher, Inc. Board members discussed the proposals: pros and cons of each, their office locations relative to the Village, their sizes compared to each other and the resources and services each company has to offer. Trustee Lyden made motion to select Gallagher’s proposal, seconded by Trustee Stetin. Voting Aye were Mayor Dievendorf, Trustees Lyden, Jones and Stetin, Trustee Watt did not vote due to being on the phone. Motion carried.
Executive session ended 5:05 PM.
Respectfully submitted,

Peter Lyden, Deputy Mayor

